MINUTES

TOWN OF PITTSBORO

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR MEETING

MONDAY, AUGUST 24, 2009

7:00 PM
Mayor Randy Voller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and called for a brief moment of silence. 
ATTENDANCE 
Members present: Mayor Randy Voller, Commissioners Pamela Baldwin, Gene T. Brooks, Clinton E. Bryan, III, Hugh Harrington, and Chris Walker. 

Staff present: Town Manager Bill Terry, Town Clerk Alice F. Lloyd, Attorney Paul S. Messick, Jr., Planner David Monroe, Assistant Planner Paul Horne, Finance Director Scott Borror, and Water Plant Superintendent Frank Efird. 

Presentation by the Solid Waste Advisory Board regarding Long Term Solid Waste Disposal 

John McSween, Chair of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC), said that the SWAC had held public hearings around the County over the last few months regarding long term solid waste disposal. He introduced Doug Carver, Vice Chair of the Advisory Board, to provide some details of those presentations.
Mr. Carver provided the Board with a copy of the public comment survey that had been given to persons attending SWAC public hearings to be used to provide the SWAC with feedback, and a copy of the handout provided to the attendees that contained information regarding short and long term disposal of solid waste. 
Mr. Carver said that they had been working as a County on this issue since 1993, when the old landfill had closed. He stated at that time the SWAC was attempting to determine if a landfill was needed in the County, and it was determined that they did. Mr. Carver said at about the same time the idea of a transfer station was studied and it was decided to use that method rather than search for a location for a landfill. He said in 2007 it had cost the County $47.68 a ton plus fuel to deliver the solid waste to a landfill in Sampson County, and in 2008 that cost had risen to $49.73 a ton. Mr. Carver estimated that the cost would average about $52 a ton for 2009, plus fuel. 
Mr. Carver said due to that escalation it was obvious that something needed to be done. He said they had requested that a study be done to site a landfill in Chatham County, which was completed the end of last year, and the results were that siting a landfill in the County was a viable option and in fact a lot of money could be saved by doing so. Mr. Carver said it was potential revenue for the County and provided opportunities for economic growth in that it would assure businesses a predictable place to dispose of waste at a reasonable cost. He said the County did not have a long-term contract for the transfer station, so they were vulnerable to fee changes. 
Mr. Carver said there were some drawbacks to a County-owned landfill, including public resistance in the immediate area around any selected site, responsibility and liability for any potential site problems, and expensive up-front costs associated with site purchase and development which would take about five years and possibly longer. 
Mr. Carver said that the municipalities of Siler City and Pittsboro controlled about 1/3 of the solid waste, with 1/3 controlled by the collection centers and 1/3 by haulers. He said their research had determined that since 1993 the County had spent $6,631,933 for solid waste disposal with no return, of which about 1/6, or $1,105,000 was spent by the Town of Pittsboro. 
Mr. Carver said justifications for siting a landfill in the County included: 

• The average cost of continuing to use the transfer station would be about $95.07 a ton over the next 45 years. 

• If they sited a landfill in the County and continued to generate about 180 tons per day, it would cost about $58.18 a ton in 45 years, and if they imported solid waste from surrounding communities up to about 500 tons per day, it would cost about $33.74 a ton on average. 

• In 45 years, the cost of a transfer station would be about $132.19 per ton, and the cost for a landfill at 180 tons per day would be $67 a ton. If solid waste was imported to get that total up to 500 tons a day, it would cost $50.11 per ton. 
Mr. Carver said those figures would indicate that it was a “no brainer” financially to site a landfill in the County. He said they had looked at various alternatives for solid waste disposal, including incineration, mixed waste processing also known as a material recovery facility (MRF), and waste conversion also known as composting. Mr. Carver said other options were technical in nature, including waste gasification. He said the issue with each of those alternatives was that none were affordable for the County, noting there was a tremendous amount of capital outlay required. Mr. Carver said another issue was no matter which of those options you might choose, you would have something left at the end that would have to be disposed of. He said the end result of their research was that a landfill was needed. 
Mr. Carver said the next issue was what it would cost if they did not take the option of a landfill. He said the cost to do nothing and continue with the transfer station was estimated at $356 million over the next 45 years, with Pittsboro’s portion being about $60 million. Mr. Carver said if they developed a landfill and the County generated 180 tons a day at $45 a ton, the cost would be about $198 million over the next 45 years, with a savings over the transfer station of $158 million. He said the savings for Pittsboro would be between $26 and $30 million. Mr. Carver said if they went to 500 tons a day by importing trash, the cost would drop to $35 a ton or $117 million over the next 45 years, saving $238 million for the County. He said Pittsboro’s portion of that was about $40 million. 
Mr. Carver said in summary, the SWAC had told the County Commissioners that they should move towards siting a landfill in Chatham County and the SWAC had recommended 500 tons a day which would require partnering with communities outside of the County. He estimated that a landfill sized for 180 tons a day would be about 150 acres, and at 500 tons a day it would require about 400 acres. Mr. Carver explained that did not mean that the larger landfill would be 250 acres larger because each cell would be only about 3 acres larger in size. He said it would mean just a small amount of increase in size where you would actually have trash buried to get them up to 500 tons a day to realize that savings. 
Mr. Carver then referred to the survey provided to those who had attended the public hearings. He said that none of the respondents wanted to maintain the status quo, and all felt that there should be some type of landfill in the County, adding there were zero votes to retain the transfer station. Mr. Carver said that 39% said they would prefer a 180 ton per day landfill, and 61% said they would prefer the 500 tons a day landfill. He said the primary reason stated by those preferring 500 tons per day was the revenue it would bring in. Mr. Carver said the SWAC agreed, and it was the primary reason they had recommended a landfill that would handle 500 tons per day. 

Mr. Carver said the County Commissioners had taken an informal poll at last Monday’s meeting, and all five agreed to pursue siting a landfill of some size in Chatham County. He said it was his understanding that the next step would be to have a representative from DENR come and talk with the County Commissioners about what was involved and expected of a County with a landfill, and what the State’s responsibilities were to that County. Mr. Carver stated that once that meeting was set representatives from each municipality would be invited to attend. 
Commissioner Walker said that one of the options Mr. Carver had mentioned had caught his interest, and asked him to explain waste gasification. He said he had read something about that this summer where the methane gas that built up at a landfill near a Dupont Plant was purchased by Dupont and powered some or all of the plant. Commissioner Walker asked if that was waste gasification. Mr. Carver responded no, that waste gasification was a method to reduce the gas that was generated. He said that the methane gas was created as a result of the deterioration of the waste, and they had to capture that methane. Mr. Carver said he would see them capturing that gas and burning it for their own facilities at the landfill. He said the issue with that was that over time the amount of gas would wane so it was not viable long term. 
Commissioner Walker asked had the SWAC considered the option of selling off the methane. Mr. McSween said that anyone developing a landfill had to have plans in place for how the land would be used after its use as a landfill, such as for park land. He said that they had to collect the leachate, they had to treat the water that came out of it, and they had to collect the gas. Mr. McSween said what they were attempting to do would be to have a landfill that would help them improve their waste production and would allow them to do something like a MRF. 
Mr. Carver said if the County proceeded with siting a landfill, the cost would be about $9 million to open the door and accept its first load at an average of 180 tons per day. He said it would only cost $14 million to collect 500 tons a day. Mr. Carver said he used the word “only” because a 180 ton a day landfill would generate about $2.3 million a year in revenue, and a 500 ton a day landfill would generate $4.9 million. He said you could see how investing an additional $5 million would more than double the revenue. Mr. Carver said the break even point of a 180 ton per day landfill was 23 years. 
Mayor Voller said he believed it was important that all the members of Pittsboro’s Board as well as relevant staff attend the meeting when the DENR representative gave his presentation. 
Commissioner Harrington said at the Moncure public hearing someone raised an interesting point, and he believed it may have been County Commissioner Mike Cross. He said the statement was that conceivably they had discussed the possibility of even siting a landfill at the current site, digging and simultaneously moving old debris into the higher standard while also bringing in new debris. Commissioner Harrington asked how feasible that might be, and would that support both the small and large ton option. Mr. Carver said that had been looked at, and it was a process called piggybacking, where you have a lined landfill and go over top of it and since it was impermeable it stopped water from going all the way through. He said another process was called mining, where you took a landfill that was not too deep, you take what was there and put in the lined landfill, and that freed up that space for expansion for another cell. Mr. Carver said the life of a 180 ton per day for the current sized facility without further purchase of land was about 36 years, and for a 500 ton per day it was about 16 years.

Mr. Carver said that just because that site looked good did not mean it was the best site in the County, so they needed to consider other sites and determine that they were on the very best site possible. He said SWAC’s recommendation to the County was that they conduct a study and pinpoint the best four or five locations, and then do a more in-depth study to determine the best one. 

Mr. McSween said the Web address on the handout would provide more information, noting the address was www.chathamnc.org/wastemanagement. 

Commissioner Baldwin asked how much acreage would be needed for a new site. Mr. Carver responded 150 acres would be required for a 180 ton per day facility. Commissioner Baldwin asked about the acreage of the current landfill. Mr. Carver said the old landfill was approximately 100 acres. 
Commissioner Baldwin asked had the study looked into the different type of vermin and other issues that would be a result of the trash that would be brought onto the site. Mr. McSween responded that a modern landfill was covered every night so those types of issues were abated as much as was possible. He said their study had not included that, but a siting study would. Commissioner Baldwin asked how long a siting study would take. Mr. McSween said five to six years, but it could go much longer particularly if there were siting difficulties. He said one key factor that would result in a good site was that the fewer people near or surrounding a site that would be impacted the better it would be. Mr. McSween added that only about half of the County should be considered for a site due to population, utilities, and other factors. He said that a 150-acre landfill would not all be landfill, in that a large portion of it would be used to supply dirt to cover the trash and only a small portion used for the actual landfill. Mr. McSween said they would have to also consider any impact to stream flows and other issues. 
Mr. Carver said the footprint of an actual landfill that would take in 500 tons per day, which was about 400 acres, would be about 90 acres, and for a 180 ton per day landfill of 150 acres only 60 acres would be used to actually dispose of the trash. 
Commissioner Brooks said he would assume that certain types of soil were better suited for a landfill than others. He said given all the variables described, did they take into consideration the location of any site. Mr. Carver said that geological studies would have to be performed once the search for a site commenced. 
Commissioner Brooks said in 1989 he attended a meeting about this very thing, and the person representing the County said then that a significant portion of the waste that was going into the landfill was from industrial and commercial operations, such as cardboard. He said he believed the figure quoted was 70%, which seemed to be very high. Mr. McSween said that cardboard was now banned from landfills. 
Commissioner Brooks wondered if there was some way to differentiate between what came from homes and what came from industrial operations, and the way that waste might be processed and perhaps even charge for it. Mr. McSween said that process would be called a MSW landfill, which was a municipal solid waste landfill that could accept only municipal solid waste. He said that construction and demolition materials, called a C&D facility, would go elsewhere. Mr. Carver said that the revenue generated would make up the difference. 

Mr. McSween said that inert land clearing and inert debris were also different types of waste that would not be accepted at a municipal landfill and would have to go elsewhere. 

The Board agreed by consensus to accept the report, and thanked the SWAC for its hard work.

